Marshfield Development Review Board
Minutes of September 12, 2019

Wong and Tetreault

Present: Les Snow, Gary Leach (chair), James Arisman, Jenny Neilson-Warshow, Mitch Osieki (zoning admin.), Tim Morris and Bill Chase of Chase & Chase, David Tetreault, Dawn Rinker, Kirstin Rinker, Adam McGrath
                           Mr. & Mrs. Wong presented the requested documentation to the board for their perusal. The documents were accepted and the board wished the Wong’s good luck in building their new home.

Continuation of David Tetreault hearing:

Gary Leach: Dave, would you like to introduce your proposal?

Dave: I have 25 acres on the George Jewett road and I want to subdivide it to give 10 acres to Kirsten Rinker to build a house.  We have Chase & Chase doing the preliminary design, I have cut trees to prep the site and I have given you the paperwork for the design. 
Gary: So what changed because at the last hearing when you left, it seemed like you were not going to pursue this.

Dave: Well, we didn’t think that Chase & Chase could get things done as quickly as they have. They have gone above and beyond to get this done quickly to help us out and we appreciate that.

Gary: Ok, so we are back to trying to get this on track for before winter sets in?

Dave: Yes, so we are trying to get things going so that Kirsten can take advantage of a special that is being offered on efficient homes right now that would save her about $30,000 so time is important so that she can benefit from this program.

Gary: Does any of the board have questions?

James: At the last preliminary hearing there was some question of the slope on the parcel. We had asked for some documentation to show how the slope is being determined.  Can you verify for us what the existing slope is on the build site?
Dave: Do you have a copy of the plan that shows the slope analysis of the parcel?

James: I do not seem to have that.

Tim Morris: I can pass my copy around

Gary: We don’t have anything new on the slope analysis. What we have is from the preliminary meeting.

Dave: The last plan was a concept plan so this should be the new one.

Tim: We gave three maps about 21/2 weeks ago that dealt with this.

Gary: James, do you want a more detailed explanation of the slope analysis?

James: Yes, if we could just make a record of that

Gary: As we were discussing this we realized that we were not quite sure what the criteria for slope would be and how it should be measured.

Bill: The area that you see on the map that is darkened was surveyed and the stuff way out from the build site is by Lidar which is taken from GPS and a state program that gives us good contour information over the state. Since it is dealing with a larger area than the build site, we did a survey of the build site to give us an accurate contour map. We take readings from several areas of the site and feed the information into the computer and it gives us contour lines about 25 feet apart.

Gary: We read your letter and it was fairly clear but James was concerned as there was not a lot of background to explain how you had determined the slope of the build site. I think we now have that information pictorially via this plan and it helps to explain this. I do question the survey as the towns are not listed in the correct areas. The town of Cabot and the town of Peacham are not in the correct areas on the survey map. I would like to see that corrected.
Tim: Yes, I did not notice that but you are correct and we can fix that.

Les: the conditional use part deals with the fact that part of the area has a slope of more than 15% and per our zoning regulations that requires a review and conditional use permit. This is to help alleviate undue erosion issues and so on according to my readings. Is there going to be anything done in the over 15% area that could cause an issue?

Bill: The only thing that is going to be in that area is just the end of the septic system and the driveway entering.

Tim: Our final site plan will also show the silt fence that will be put up around the build area to prevent excess silt and sediment from migrating.

Gary: Do we want to consider these two applications separately? We have an application for a subdivision and then we also have an application for a conditional use permit. I think it might be more straight- forward to consider each one individually. Should we do the subdivision first? I don’t have any issues with the subdivision application except with the line as the lots will be pie shaped but I am inclined to think it won’t cause any issues as the boundary lines are in a wooded area. The other thing I was concerned about is I would like to see the application agree with the map. What we show is a map that shows various lot sizes and the application shows several different lot sizes.

Tim: That is because we have not done the full survey and the application used the tax maps and what they showed for acreage.

Gary: It looks like what is on the map look to be more accurate which would make the lot 18 acres rather than 25 for the total before the subdivision.
Bill: that is probably true because I own the adjoined lot and it was thought to be 120 acres and after surveying it is actually only 85 acres.

Gary: I think that it is confusing if someone ever goes back over the application and all of the maps attached have different numbers and nothing is consistent. I would suggest that you go to the town clerk’s office and make the appropriate changes on the original so that it agrees with what you are doing on the application. If there is a large difference after the survey, we could change it again but I feel that the difference between 18 and 25 acres is significant enough to address and correct the record.

Mitch: I have seen where sometimes the town owns the road and right of way and it is included or not included in the survey, which changes the amount of land.

Bill: I never include roadways in my surveys weather it is fee simple or a right of way as the landowner is not going to see any benefit and doesn’t want to pay taxes on a road they don’t own. The state also recognizes the road as a natural boundary line.

Dave: I wonder how they ever came up with boundary lines in the old days.

Gary: someone with a three foot stride measured probably. So you want to make this accurate so that your grand list value is based on the true acreage.
James: your main point is to make the Survey values and application consistent.
Gary: If you could just change the values to the correct ones on everything to that it all agrees that would be good.

Dave: How do you measure for acreage? Do you use the contours?

Bill: No, you measure horizontal but it is likely that years ago if they paced it, the contours would add to the acreage value.

Gary: Those were my only comments, I would like to see the values and the towns corrected so that everything is consistent. Do we have any other questions or comments?

Jenny:  What is the minimum size lot?

Gary: Its two acres. So when would you do the final survey?

Tim: If you were willing to give us an approval tonight with the condition that we submit the final survey to you, then we could get it done and approved. If you aren’t willing to do that, if you could give us a preliminary approval of the site plan tonight, we could get the survey done and come back to your next meeting next month. That would give us time to do the field work before the next meeting.

Bill: They are trying to take advantage of the sale so they are looking for conditional approval.

Gary: When did you think, say the board does approve this and one of the conditions is that the final survey needs to be done, at what point would you choose to do that?

Tim: We would be out in the field within a couple of days.

Gary: so you would have time to let us know of any significant changes

Tim: Yes, we would let you know before the next meeting.

Gary: Would we want to specify what would trigger an issue?

James: I think if we said if there is a material deviation in the numbers on the application versus the final survey you submit it would void any action the DRB has taken.
Tim: leaves it open for some discussion.

Gary: I also think the road frontage needs to be adjusted. The map and the application don’t match.

Dave: I did the original application and I measured it with a tape but the map has measurements that were from the survey.

Gary: I think you should use the survey number but whichever you do, the map and the application need to match. 

Tim: what is the difference in the numbers?

Robin: It is a difference of 6 feet. Gary would just like everything to be uniform so that in the future, anyone looking at this application and survey doesn’t have questions.

Gary: Ok, so let’s look at the condition use permit. Do any of the board members have any questions or comments about the site plan or conditional use statement? Ok, I have a lot of questions. My broadest question is, I am not sure how these things work but you did a very nice job of showing changes that you intend to make with the grading and fill. So the restrictions in the zoning regulations say that you need to do something to address the slope.  One of the things you can do is fill and grade or just not use that area. So what I am trying to understand is the only two places that I saw for that is in the parcel on the left side you have moved the slope uphill so there is a more level space for the parking area and some fill for the driveway. Can I assume that since you didn’t show intent to change the topography, that you won’t be changing it?
Tim: That’s the intent

Gary: So when Mitch comes out to inspect the construction at some point he won’t need to give you a hard time over changes to the topography? The reason we need to do this thru conditional use is to make sure that land between 15 & 25% slope will have a plan that addresses any issues that could be caused during the construction and if there is no remedy, then the land should not be developed as planned. I am looking to the right of the house site where the slope is greater than 15%. I want to be sure we understand each other and that while you are going to change the slope some for the parking area and the driveway, you won’t be changing the slope where it is over 15%.

Tim: I believe that is correct.

Gary: if in the future, you decide you want or need to do something in that area, it would require another conditional use permit. We are not giving carte blanche to do whatever you want on the entire site.
Jenny: So this slopes down and then back up to the build site? In the regulations it says you can’t change the slope if it is over two acres but I assume this is a smaller area.

Tim: The buildable area is approximately a quarter of an acre.

Gary: The only other question I have is since it is a steep slope; I assume you will take measures to protect the surrounding areas.

Bill: We will be putting up a slope/silt fence.

Gary: I know you said that once but I wanted to be sure.

James: So, if you did get an approval that would be in the decision as a condition.

Gary: does anyone else have any questions?

Jenny: So this is on a class four road and the town does not plow it and you are planning on living there full time. 

Dave: We are aware of that 

Kirsten: We have 4 wheel drive.

Jenny: So this other house is yours Dave and you live in it year around? Do you plow the road?

Dave: Actually, Kevin Hudson plows it. I think so that the campers can get in and out.

Gary: I don’t have any other questions; does anyone else have questions or statements? We are done and will have a decision within 45 days but will try to make it sooner if possible.

Tim: Can I request that if you know what your decision is, you let us know verbally so that we can start the field work?

Gary: I don’t have an objection to that but perhaps it would not be a good idea if things change so perhaps James or the other members have some ideas.

James: We will give you a weather report and our decision within 45 days.

